
An audit of the borough’s fi-
nances for the 2020 fiscal year re-
veals an overall positive change 
in the borough’s net position 
from July 1, 2019 through June 20, 
2020, according to documents 
presented to the Borough Assem-
bly at their Feb. 22 meeting.  

The audit was conducted by 
BDO and was presented to the 
assembly by Sam Thompson, an 
auditor with the accounting firm. 
The audit showed a positive 
change in the net position of 
$825,913 for the 2020 fiscal year. 
Additionally, the unassigned 
fund balance at the end of the fis-
cal year resulted in approxi-
mately seven months-worth of 
General Fund expenditures and 
transfers out, said Thompson.  

Throughout the course of the 
audit, BDO identified six mis-

statements that were corrected by 
borough management and an ad-
ditional two misstatements that 
were immaterial and not cor-
rected, said Thompson. 

“We have completed an audit, 
and we did issue an unmodified 
opinion,” said Thompson. “We 
found the borough’s financial 
statement to be materially cor-
rect.” 

The primary government of 
the Petersburg Borough began 
the fiscal year with a net position 
of $129,189,561 and ended the 
year at $130,015,474. The bor-
ough’s net position saw a posi-
tive change of $825,913 for the 
2020 fiscal year. Thompson said a 
special line item of $953,688 re-
sulting from insurance recovery 
on capital assets led to the bor-
ough’s positive change in the net 
position.  

Total revenues at the end of 
the 2020 fiscal year were at 

$12,646,895, according to 
audit documents. Coron-
avirus Aid, Relief, and 
Economic Security Act 
funds made up $835,196 of 
the total revenues. Under 
expenditures, the borough 
spent $831,010 of its 
CARES Act funding. 
Thompson said additional 
COVID-19 relief funds will 
likely be reflected in the 
audit of the current 2021 
fiscal year.   

Total expenditures for 
the 2020 fiscal year were 
$10,499,834. The fund bal-
ance ended the fiscal year 
at $14,941,329, which is up 
$1,254,827 from the begin-
ning of the year. 

“In some sort of 
doomsday scenario were 
the General Fund not to re-
ceive any additional funds 
in a future year, that’s the 
amount of revenue you 
have on hand to continue 
paying your bills and pay-
ing the expenses you have 
before you start running 
into a deficit,” said Thompson. 

All six of the borough’s enter-
prise funds had an operation loss 
in the last fiscal year, said 
Thompson. The total operating 
expenses of all six enterprise 
funds totaled $14,110,610, which 
is a loss of $2,396,177. Thompson 
credited the loss from operations 
across the enterprise funds to the 
depreciation of the assets.  

“If you back out the deprecia-
tion, I believe all the funds except 
Assisted Living would have 
shown a positive incline from op-
erations,” said Thompson. “From 
a cash flow basis, the enterprise 
funds are trending in the positive 
direction.”

Petersburg High School will 
test students involved in inter-
scholastic, in-person sports 
that involve competition and 
travel on a weekly basis as the 
Petersburg School District 
looks for ways to get students 
participating in activities 
again, according to school dis-
trict officials at the Petersburg 
School Board meeting on Tues-
day.  

The school district will be 
using BinaxNOW Antigen 
tests, which are a low-level in-
dicator for possible COVID-19 
infection. Only high school 
students and their coaches 
who are competing against 
other schools and traveling to 
other communities for sport-
ing events are required to be 
tested. Mitkof Middle School 
athletes and Esports players 
would not have to be tested. 
Petersburg School District Ac-
tivities Director Jaime Cabral 
said there are currently about 
33 students involved in boys 
and girls basketball who 
would need to be tested regu-
larly once sporting events re-
sume. 

Seven boys and girls varsity 
games have been postponed 
since Feb. 26 after Petersburg 
began seeing a surge in active 
COVID-19 cases, including the 
semifinals for Regionals. By 
testing players regularly for 
COVID-19, PHS hopes to keep 
kids on the court as often as 
possible and instill confidence 
in other schools who will be 
sending their players to Peters-
burg or hosting PHS students 
in their communities. 

“Because of the number of 
cases we do have here, we 
don’t have any schools that are 
eligible to travel here at this 
point, and they don’t want us 
to come to them either with the 
way the numbers look,” said 
PSD Superintendent Erica 
Kludt-Painter.  

Antigen testing isn’t man-
dated by the Alaska School Ac-
tivities Association, but some 
schools in the region have 
begun implementing antigen 
testing into their mitigation 
strategies. The antigen tests, 
which are currently free, had 
been available to school dis-
tricts in the state for a few 
months, but Kludt-Painter said 
PSD’s mitigation strategies 
and the town’s low case count 
for COVID-19 didn’t warrant 
the use of the tests. She said 
Petersburg Medical Center of-
ficials also agreed with that de-
cision.  

Carbal said the tests will be 

administered one at a time in 
the high school nurse’s office. 
The student will insert the 
swab into their nose them-
selves to collect the sample. 
The test result will then be 
ready in about 15 minutes. If 
the test returns negative, the 
student is able to participate in 
the sport. If the test is positive, 
the student will have to follow 
Centers for Disease Control 
and Prevent guidelines and 
take a PCR test.  

A negative PCR test will 
override the positive antigen 
test result and the student can 
participate in the sport. If the 
PCR test is positive, then the 
student would have to isolate 
per state and CDC guidelines.  

School board members were 
on the fence about the antigen 
testing, but generally support 
it. School board member Katie 
Holmlund was concerned 
about deterring students from 

joining a sport and preserving 
the diversity of diehard ath-
letes and the average high 
schooler on the winter and 
spring sports teams.  

School board member 
Cheryl File wanted to revisit 
the topic in the near future and 
was against antigen testing in 
fall unless necessary. 

“They want to be practic-
ing,” said school board mem-
ber Meg Litster of high school 
athletes. “They want to get out 
there. If this helps them do that 
safely and helps other commu-
nities feel comfortable with in-
teracting with Petersburg, 
particularly considering recent 
circumstances, I think it seems 
like a no brainer.”  

In other school board ac-
tion: 

— The Petersburg School 
Board accepted the retirement 
of Jo Ann Day and Ginger 
Evens.  

— The Petersburg School 
Board reviewed the school dis-
trict travel policy but did not 
make any changes. Superin-
tendent Erica Kludt-Painter 
said the school district was 
looking at loosening the travel 
policy for staff members who 

are fully vaccinated with the 
COVID-19 vaccine.  

— The Petersburg School 
Board approved non-tenure 
contracts for the 2021-2022 
school year for Heidi Cabral, 
Vanessa Miller, Hillary Mullen, 
Bridey Short and Ioana Ward. 

The Pilot extends its best wishes to the persons listed on 
the Community Calendar. 

Those with birthdays this week are: March 11: Colleen 
Schwartz, Wyatt King.  March 12: Jim Schwartz. March 13: 
Austin Byrer. March 14: Kandi Nordgren, Lori Green, Louise 
Allen, Ola Richards. March 15: Bob Benitz, Kelly Hall. March 
16: Richard Benard. March 17: Ana Enge, Denny Heimdahl, 
Dominic Bazer, Marc Martinsen, Nick Gilbert. 

Those with anniversaries this week are: March 16: John & 
Vicki Kaer. 

If you’d like to be included on our list, please call 772-9393. 

BIRTHDAYS & ANNIVERSARIES
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Rexall Drug
“We treat your family as we treat our own.”

On Main Street • 772-3265 • www.petersburgrexalldrug.com                     • Closed Sunday

March Sale

$329

COMPOUND W 
Wart Removal 
System 
Maximum Freeze Off 
Applications, 8

$1349

HEALTH 
MART 
IRON 
65 mg 
Ferrous Sulfate, 
325 mg Tablets, 
100 ct

$499

REMEMBER 
ST. PATRICK’S DAY 

WED., MARCH 17

HEALTH MART 
PAIN RELIEF 

Acetaminophen 325 mg 
Tablets, 100 ct

Compare to Tylenol Regular Strength Tablets
$499

CLEAR EYES 
Redness Relief 
Lubricant/Redness 
Reliever Eye Drops 
0.5 oz 

Compare to Aleve

HEALTH MART 
NAPROXEN SODIUM 
Pain Reliever/Fever 
Reducer (NSAID) 220 mg 
Caplets, 100 ct

$899

REMEMBER 
ST. PATRICK’S DAY 

WED., MARCH 17

Reid Brothers Construction 

Give us a call for all your excavating needs 
772-3755 • 339 Mitkof Highway

• Driveways  • Road Building  • Rock Pads • Drainage   

• Retaining Wall  • Fabric  • Culverts • Piling   

• Landscaping  • Heavy Equipment Repair  

• Underground Utilities •  Haz-mat Certified  

• Crushed Rock •  Site Demolition

Public Notices
• BE AN INFORMED CITIZEN • PARTICIPATE IN DEMOCRACY  

• EXERCISE YOUR RIGHT TO KNOW

Read the

The Alaska Magazine 
Before the Alaska Magazine we know today, there was 

another Alaska Magazine--a small and unrelated periodical 
produced in Juneau in 1927.  As editor, John Edward Meals 
included articles about explorers to Alaska, stories of inter-
est to tourists and cultural information. Meals was born in 
Nebraska and lived for a time in Valdez.  He worked for 
the Kennecott Copper Mine there before launching his pub-
lication in Juneau.  Only 5 volumes were published, and by 
1930, Meals had moved on to Seattle.  There he became an 
accountant and helped create the Seattle Foundation.  These 
magazines were donated to the Museum by Richard Bur-
rell. 

Information and photos for this column are provided by the 
Clausen Memorial Museum. 

Artifact Archive
Senior Meals Will be Delivery 

Only Until Further Notice 
Due to the current situation, MVFS has received additional 
funding to provide meals 5 times per week until further notice. 
All meals will be delivery only and delivery begins at 4:30 
weekdays.

Please call Mountain View Food Service at 772-4331 before 
noon to place your order. Everyone age 60 and older and spouses 
are eligible for senior meals. The menu is subject to change 
without notice. NO MEALS WILL BE SERVED at MVM for 
the time being. 

FRIDAY, March 12 
Shepherds Pie, Mixed Vegetables, 

Spinach Salad, Angel Food Cake with 
Strawberries 

MONDAY, March 15 
Chicken Poblano Soup, ½ Ham and Cheese 

Sandwich, Green Salad, Oranges 
TUESDAY, March 16 

Pulled Pork, Potato Wedges, Coleslaw, Fruit 
Cup 

WEDNESDAY, March 17 
El Zarape Dinner, 2 Rock Fish Tacos with Fixings & Sauce, 

Rice & Beans, Ice Cream Sandwich 
THURSDAY, March 18 

BBQ Chicken Thigh, Potato Salad, Cottage Cheese & 
Peaches, Cookie

3 full time & 2 part time job opportunities 
for qualified persons, to perform various 

maintenance and retail tasks

All must be able to pass drug tests and know what time work 
starts. These positions are all available now. 

 
Email barb@pistonrudder.com for  

application & job description or stop by the OFFICE

Positions available are:  
mechanic/welder, yard lead,  
yard worker, and store clerk

 
By BRIAN VARELA 
Pilot writer

PHS to test athletes for COVID-19 weekly
 
By BRIAN VARELA 
Pilot writer

PUBLIC NOTICE 
ASSESSMENTS & BOE 

2021 Property Assessments have been mailed.  If you have not 
received your assessment, or if you have received one in error, 
please contact the Borough Finance Office as soon as possible.   

Please pay close attention to your assessment and the 
information on the back.  Appeal deadline is March 31, 2021 by 
4:30pm. Assessment and Appeal information can be found on the 
borough website www.petersburgak.gov or can be emailed or 
mailed to you at your request. If your appeal cannot be resolved 
with the assessor, the Board of Equalization will meet April 5, 2021 
at the beginning of the noon Assembly meeting. The burden of 
proof lies with the petitioner, and 
not with the Assessor.  

For assistance, please call  
907-772-5409 or email 
smccullough@petersburgak.gov 
Published: March 11 and 18, 2021

Cases fall
said residents should set a low threshold when experiencing symp-
toms associated with COVID-19 when determining whether or not 
to be tested for the virus.  

Petersburg’s positivity rate for COVID-19 in Petersburg residents 
who have been tested for the virus was 9.3 percent as of March 5. 

“When it goes above or gets close to 10 percent, that probably 
means we’re not doing enough testing in the community to really 
get a sense for how widely this has spread and pick up cases as 
quickly as possible,” said McLaughlin.  

Dr. Coleman Cutchins, a pharmacist with the Alaska Department 
of Health and Social Services, said the state has been treating 
COVID-19 infected Alaskans with Monoclonal antibodies. Only 
those that have a high risk of developing complications while in-
fected with the virus are treated with the antibodies. Cutchins said 
the antibodies are given through an IV fusion and work best the ear-
lier they’re administered. He said in every 10 to 18 patients who re-
ceive the antibodies, one person will not have to be admitted into 
the hospital.  

McLaughlin said the preliminary data shows that the likelihood 
of someone being infected with the virus after receiving both doses 
of the vaccine is low. Additionally, he said none of the three variants 
of COVID-19 have been identified in Petersburg, but it takes up to 
two weeks for a COVID-19 sample to be tested for one of the vari-
ants. McLaughlin said one variant of COVID-19 that was first iden-
tified in the United Kingdom and two cases of the variant first 
identified in Brazil have been found in Alaska. All three cases were 
in Anchorage.  

While there is talk about a COVID-19 “vaccine passport” on the 
global and national level, there are no plans in Alaska to institute a 
policy that requires residents to show proof of having gotten the 
COVID-19 vaccine when traveling, said McLaughlin.  

Petersburg School District Superintendent Erica Kludt-Painter 
said at the COVID-19 community update on March 5 the school dis-
trict’s travel policy is still in effect. The policy requires students and 
staff to quarantine upon returning to Petersburg for five days and 
be tested for the virus.  

She also said the school district has extended remote learning 
through the end of this week. Next week is spring break, so she is 
optimistic that students will be able to return to in-person after an 
additional week of students away from the schools. 

”We’re hopeful this good chunk of time away from the congre-
gant setting will be helpful to us and allow us to come back to an 
in-person setting,” said Kludt-Painter. “It’s not where we wanted to 
be at this point in the year. We’ve done so well this year. It’s kind of 
disappointing for us to be in this position.” 

Incident Commander Karl Hagerman reminded the public that 
the community is still at a red risk level for COVID-19 spread. The 
EOC reassessed the town’s risk level on Monday, but because of the 
high number of active cases in the community, Petersburg’s risk 
level will remain at high, or red, for at least another week. 

“We’re not completely out of the woods by any means, but the 
numbers do seem to be heading in the right direction and getting 
us out of this outbreak,” said Hagerman at Monday’s assembly 
meeting. 

Continued from page 3
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Audit shows borough’s  

finances in good standing

Listed above are the statements of revenues, expenditures and changes in 
fund balances for the Petersburg Borough during the 2020 fiscal year. 

Data courtesy of the Petersburg Borough


